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	MEMORANDUM

TO:            THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

FROM:      CAROL D. BARRETT, FAICP

                   VICE PRESIDENT FOR PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

SUBJ:         UPDATE ON PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT  
                   ACTIVITIES, ESPECIALLY CM CREDITS AND FAIP 

                   NOMINATION
DATE:          MAY 28, 2009


Background
This memo provides a fairly detailed report so that you, as a Board member, will have a reasonable understanding of the work being done in the California Chapter’s name by the various groups at work on professional development.   Items that appear in italics require input from the Board.

Organization of the Professional Effort

A team of individuals (see attached roster) working at the state and at the section level are putting their energies toward enhancing professional development.  We have monthly conference calls with follow-up meeting notes and to-do lists.  We meet on the 4th Monday at 2:00 pm.  Please let me know if you would like to be on our notification list for these conference calls.
My personal goal was to establish a responsive professional development presence.  To that end, I’ve sent more than a thousand individual e-mails to members about a variety of topics, and tried to answer all questions within a couple of days.
AICP Exam

We are now in the cycle of application for the Fall exam.  We’re putting the word out about reduced fee scholarships and encouraging people to apply.  George Osner is taking the lead on this.    
I sent a congratulatory e-mail on behalf of the Chapter to everyone who passed the fall exam and asked them for their best study recommendations.  From their responses, I assembled a list of tips (copy attached) that I have been sending to everyone who requests help with the May examination.  If you peruse the attachment, you will see high marks for a Planetizen course.  The general feedback on the APA resource list is that it has become so long that it is not useful.  These planners are interested in passing the exam, not necessarily in broadening their knowledge of the literature of the profession.

The list of who has signed up for the exam is provided to the sections so that they can reach out to provide exam prep training.  In the past, the list was sent to us sorted by section.  That information is now available to us on APA’s web site on-demand, but it requires downloading the names of everyone who is registered, and then sorting by Chapter/Section.  
Certification Maintenance

Juan Borelli and Al Zelinka have divided the state in half and are working to keep people informed.  Juan is also diligently adding all of the CM/professional development training, awards programs, and social/networking events in each Section and the Chapter that he hears about to the APA California web site calendar so that there is a single source of info.  Juan is also preparing a brief article on how and why to access APA National’s “Tuesdays at APA” web-based trainings, which is intended to be the subject of an upcoming Chapter e-blast focusing on no-cost CM training opportunities.
The Board’s work program included providing low-cost and no-cost opportunities for CM credits.  Numerous e-blasts have been sent to members regarding these opportunities gleaned from APA material.  I estimate that more than a third of the CM credit requirements could have been met through these opportunities if individuals had the time to pursue them when sent (often at the last minute, I regret).  I believe that the e-blasts being sent out have accomplished part of what the Board requested.
Progress is being made on setting up the CD Rom CM lending library.  A survey was sent to all AICP members and tabulated.  We had more than 300 responses.  Laura Murphy helped with the organization and we are waiting for authorization to purchase from APA.  More than twenty-two CD’s will be available to borrow.  If CDs are returned promptly, approximately 600 hours of CM credit will be available through the library through mid-December.
Sections are now authorized to enter their own CM credits for training rather than waiting for this action to be taken at the state level.

· CM Participation by California Planners:

The last time I got information about the Chapter’s participation in the CM process compared to other chapters, we were in the bottom third in terms of members participating.    More recent data follows, although the comparison is now only to national statistics:
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California Chapter

790

42.56%

230

12.39%

242

13.04%

255

13.74%

161

8.67%

178

9.59%

1856

National

4786

35.08%

1582

11.59%

2089

15.31%

2182

15.99%

1528

11.20%

1478

10.83%

13645

3/31/2009

Total

California chapter

651

35.36%

209

11.35%

246

13.36%

294

15.97%

207

11.24%

234

12.71%

1841

National

3850

28.49%

1392

10.30%

1930

14.28%

2279

16.86%

1959

14.50%

2105

15.58%

13515

** Credit Hour Ranges **

Total

0

1.0 - 7.75

8.0 - 15.75

16 - 23.75

24 - 31.75

32 or more

16 - 23.75

24 - 31.75

32 or more

0

1.0 - 7.75

8.0 - 15.75


About 35% of the California AICP members have logged 0 hours.  This is a 7% reduction since December, but still well above the national number of 28%.    In terms of actual hours logged, we are closer to the national average in most other categories except for two: 1. Hours completed, or 2. Close to completion.  We lag behind the national average on both of these.    It does appear that the rabbit is moving through the anaconda, but that it is not as big a bunny as one might expect.  

The California planners need to log on and start registering their credits.  People who wait until December to start logging their CM credits are in for a rude surprise.  National’s web site always bogs down when there is a lot of activity.  The flood of late CMers will be in for more of the same, I fear.  To help encourage people to start, Al Zelinka is working on an article about “My First Time” based on interviews with others to help encourage people to overcome their inertia.  Al is also researching and writing about the tax deductibility of CM credits if you have to pay for them yourselves hoping this will help spur greater interest.
National has suggested that all CM providers (including sections and the chapter) send reminders to everyone who attends a training to be sure and log their CM credits.  The reminders (sent after the CM credits are posted) should be very detailed:  go to this url, click on this number, pull down this name, etc.  They have provided us a template which I am happy to share.

Stefan/George is prepared to register for CM credits the annual conference sessions as soon as the data is provided by the local host committee with the details national needs.
Any suggestions you have about encouraging people to participation in training, and to begin logging their hours would be appreciated.  The higher participation rates from other Chapters makes us underachievers; certainly that status is not consistent with the recently received Karen B. Smith Chapter Award.
 FAICP 
1. Nomination Process
Sections received the list of names in early May and were asked to submit their materials by the end of the month for consideration by the Board at this meeting.  Both lists provided by National are attached.  Some Sections are meeting in early June and will provide their recommendations later.  According to the Board’s adopted policy on FAICP selection, you make your choices at the June meeting, however the option of a phone call is available and we will need to use that.   The policy is attached for your reference.  The names I receive in time for the meeting will be passed out on Saturday.  Both lists of names are also attached.
2.  Activating the Fellows

The Fellows have been asked to participate in a Mentor Mixer (scheduled at the same time as the Leadership Reception) at the Conference with the Young Planners Group.  All fifty six Fellows were invited.  Eight responded that they would be at the conference and will attend.

At the suggestion of Naphtali Knox, the Fellows were sent the list of FAICP members and asked for their recommendations.   To date, approximately twenty names have been suggested by the Fellows including one planner who lives in Pennsylvania.  (That info was forwarded to the PA Chapter.)
Other Professional Development Opportunities

There is a consortium of chapters running on-line training initiated by smaller chapters.  They are willing to allow us to join the network on the condition that we produce multiple webinars.   Would you be willing to develop and broadcast a webinar?

Sections are continuing to take the lead in offering local training and are doing a good job.

What’s Coming Up at the Conference

The expectations are high for providing adequate opportunities for both the legal and the ethics training.  While it appears that there will be lots of legal sessions (four or five), only two ethics session has been scheduled.  Ethics training is planned for the buses traveling to Squaw Valley.  This information should be posted on the conference web page.  The combination of bus training and two sessions may be enough; I hope so!
The AICP Exam prep session will be arranged by George Osner who will run it as a college bowl.  We’re scheduling a time for the Section PDO’s to get together and exchange information.  I’d also like to set-up a dutch-treat breakfast for the Fellows so they can discuss their own programming ideas.  I’ve requested time on the program for this as well.
Young Planners Group

The Young Planners Group (YPG) asked for help in securing participation at a Mentor Mixer.  This is scheduled at the same time as the Chapter’s Leadership reception.   They have also asked that planners staff a Career Center at the conference.  I’ve suggested that they scope the Career Center back to a single day.  If you would be willing to help counsel young planners for an hour during the conference, please let me know.

What Is Working Really Well

Laura Murphy of Stefen/George is providing outstanding and consistent service to the members.  Entering training on to the CM log takes quite a bit of time.  With Laura’s commitment, the turnaround time has been greatly reduced, although national needs about three weeks to upload the coursework onto the CM site.
The backlog of unregistered CM credits has been eliminated.  Courses from the California Planning Foundation’s three spring workshops have been registered.  We received a request to use the APA California Chapter umbrella for the training that the members of the California Roundtable participate in at their meetings.  It would cost the Roundtable about $1000 to become a CM provider.   Because I am relatively new to the scene, it seems that the relationship between the two organizations is a yeasty one.  Please let me know if the California Chapter should include programming for Roundtable members as part of its CM umbrella credit program.  I’m a big tent sort of person and believe there are advantages to the Chapter in continuing to work in partnership.  On the other hand, their training is not open to the membership and could raise questions.

If you take the time to read the national web site, there is a lot of good information there.  Laura has also put a lot of the vital information in the electronic APA California Chapter Board notebook.
Several individuals at APA are terrific at responding to e-mail queries promptly and with good info.  Alissa Moore and Lynn Jorgenson have been champions.
What is Not Working Quite As Well

1.  Communication with National. 
· There was no PDO Memo for April this year.  The PDO’s met as a group at the Conference and it would have been helpful to learn more about the best practices on a timely basis.
· The original list of members eligible for FAICP, for example, was missing everyone who passed the exam in 1994.  
· The guidelines for 2010 Class of Fellows (Remember that applications are supposed to be prepared this summer for fall submission.) will not be available before mid-June even though one of the reasons for the establishment of the two year nomination cycle was to allow for revisions to the process to be made in the off year.  
· The CM site is much improved but still has a long way to go.  Section PDOs report that entering coursework can take more than an hour to advance from page to page, and sometimes you are timed out and have to start over.  National is aware of this and says they are continuing to improve the site.

· Access to the PDO web site on the APA National web site is restricted.

2. Communicating with  Some Sections

Not all sections respond to e-mails.  It is unclear whether information is getting out to their members.

3.  Expectations of Some California Planners

Some Californians, bless their hearts, believe they are truly special and expect a degree of hand holding, neigh coddling that is extraordinary.  The e-mail requests are unlike my previous chapter experience:

· I don’t have time to read the attachments.  Please summarize the significant material and re-send it.
· Please send me the dates for the Chapter conference as I can’t find this info on the web.
· I generally don’t respond to e-mails until the third request, so keep this in mind when communicating with me.

· Allow me at least a month to respond to your e-mails as I am a busy person.

· Your e-mail included three attachments.  Which one is the most important?  I only have time to read one.

· I generally delete my e-mails related to APA without reading.  (This from a complaint about how hard it was to get CM credits.)

· Send me the urls for the relevant pages on APA’s web site.  It is too confusing to figure out.

Because other states are participating more enthusiastically in the CM credit program even though we have the most CM providers and probably the densest opportunities to participate in our urban areas, we come across a bit spoiled.
4.  Budget

Only $2500 is allocated for professional development.  According to National, our national CM provider fee is $2565.  Purchasing the CDs will require an additional $2100.

Next Steps

I look forward to receiving your counsel as to how we can make the professional development activities more useful to members.

Attachments:
PDO Team Roster
Section Roster

Tips from the Trenches

FAICP Selection Policy

California Planners eligible for FAICP

Californians who passed the exam in 1994
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